
The Utilities Board of the Town of Cedar Bluff

January 21, 2014

STATE OF ALABAMA

CHEROKEE COUNTY

The Utilities Board of the Town of Cedar Bluff met for their regular business meeting Tuesday January 21, 2014 at 4:00 p.m. in the Utility Board room located at 3360 Old Hwy 9, Cedar Bluff Alabama. Chairman Ken Blair called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m.

Roll Call:

Ken Blair
     
Present

           
Linda Pickelsimer
Present
Cindy Early            
Present   

Donald Sanders
Present
Eugene Mann        
Present
A motion was made by Donald Sanders and second by Cindy Early approving the 
December 17, 2013 minutes as presented.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None 

Treasurer Linda Pickelsimer presented the financials for approval. Mrs. Pickelsimer stated that the combined total income for the year was $19,603.06. The financials were in order and correct. A motion to approve the December financials as presented was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Donald Sanders.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None 

At this time Chairman Blair turned the meeting over to Wes Davis with Hindsman-Davis, P.C. Mr. Davis presented the board with a copy of the 2012/2013 fiscal year audit. Mr. Davis went over the highlights of the audit stating that the audit was in accordance with the Generally Accepted Accounting Principals and it was a clean audit. The Accounts Receivable's were up considerably this year due to the rate increase. He urges the board to be consistent and diligent about future increases to prevent them from falling behind again. Payroll was about the same as prior years with little increase. The Net Position of the Board at year-end was a gain of $80,838.00. The over all total Assets were up from last year and the board is in good financial shape for the year. Mr. Davis stated that there was a deficiency in the internal controls due to the lack of separation of duties in the office. For a company of this size that is not a big issue. The amount of year-end adjustments were also pointed out. Mr. Davis recommended that the Board review the content of the audit adjustments made to the year-end statements and incorporate many of them into the monthly closing process. For instance, month end adjustments to receivables, payables and accruals.
In closing Mr. Davis stated that this was the best audit he had seen since he had been doing audits for the Board. He thanked the board for allowing him to do the audit again this year and was looking forward to working with them in the future. The Board thanked Mr. Davis for attending and his work on the audit.
At this time Chairman Blair asked for a motion to accept the audit as presented. A motion was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Cindy Early accepting the audit as presented. 

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

Chairman Blair recognized Al Shumaker, board attorney. Mr. Shumaker thanked the board and then turned the meeting over to Lee Birchall, bond attorney, with Jones Walker LLP. Mr. Birchall thanked the board for allowing him to be present and went on to explain that there were several Resolutions that needed board approval before the Bond for the USDA Phase II construction loan could be closed. Mr. Birchall then presented the board with Resolution 2014-01 authorizing the board to approve payments to contractors prior to USDA approval. (See attached)
A motion was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Donald Sanders approving Resolution 2014-01 as presented.

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

Resolution Ratifying and Confirming the Election of Officers was presented for approval. (See attached)
 A motion was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Cindy Early approving the Resolution as presented.

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

A Resolution Confirming the Official Corporate Seal was presented for Board approval.

(See attached)

A motion to approve the Resolution confirming the Board's Official Corporate Seal was made by Donald Sanders and second by Linda Pickelsimer.

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

 A Resolution Authorizing and providing for the issuance, sale and delivery of a $1,556,000.00 Temporary Utilities Revenue Anticipation Bond, Series 2014, to be dated January 23, 2014 to Generations Bank was presented for Board approval.
(See attached)
A motion was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Cindy Early to approve the Bond Resolution for Series 2014 as presented.

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

Mr. Birchall then presented for Board signatures, Payment and Delivery Certificate, Receipt for bond, Notice of Statutory Mortgage Lien-Certificate of Town Clerk, Temporary Utilities Revenue Anticipation Bond Series 2014 and a Letter of Approval from Board Attorney Al Shumaker.
(See attached)
At this time Mr. Birchall asked if the board had any further questions. After a brief question and answer period, Mr. Birchall thanked the Board for their cooperation and urged them to call if they had any further questions or concerns. The Board thanked Mr. Birchall for attending.
Board Attorney Al Shumaker then asked the board if they had any further questions and after confirming they didn't, thanked the board and left.

Chairman Blair then recognized Vickie Robinson with the Cherokee County Herald. Mrs. Robinson informed the board that it was time for the yearly Review and Forecast magazine to be printed and asked the board to purchase an Ad in the magazine as they had in previous years. Mr. Robinson explained that the cost was the same as last year. 

After some discussion, a motion was made by Linda Pickelsimer and second by Cindy Early approving the purchase of a 3 column x 10.5 inch Ad in the amount of $135.78.
Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

Chairman Blair then called on Manager Jeff Harrell for the Manager's report. Mr. Harrell told the board that there had been 63 total work orders done, including 1 sewer tap, 2 water leaks, 1 sewer leak and one sewer pump had been replace on Co Rd 131. He also stated that a valve on the water tank on Old Hwy 9 had broken and leaked around 80,000 gallons of water causing the water loss for December to be high. Mr. Harrell then handed the Board a printout of a building he wanted the board to consider building for the Utility department at the Lagoon. He told them that the fuel in the Sewer Truck had frozen and would not start.  A place is needed to store the equipment and pumps out of the weather. Mr. Harrell told the board that Andrew Wackerle with USDA said it may be possible to use left over funds from the Series 2014 Grant to help pay for the building. He also stated that this would do away with renting a storage building to hold old records and renting the Utility Shop from Town Hall. After some discussion it was decided that the drawings should also include offices and for Mr. Harrell to get further information to proceed with the Utility building and Office space.
A motion was made by Cindy Early and second by Donald Sanders allowing Manager Jeff Harrell to proceed with plans for a building to house all equipment, pumps and office staff.

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

At this time Office Manager Marie Kelly asked the Board to approve the transfer of $6075.00 from the Allocations Account to the General Fund for reimbursement of Worker's Comp Premiums.

A motion was made by Cindy Early and second by Linda Pickelsimer approving the transfer.

Motion Carried (5-0) 

AYE: Blair, Early, Pickelsimer, Sanders, Mann 

NAY: None

In unfinished business, Chairman Ken Blair told the board that there had been some questions about the purchase of a $9000.00 sewer pump and the Competitive Bid Law. After some research it was found that anything under $15,000.00 does not require bidding.
In new business, Chairman Blair told the board that he was concerned that the 1% rate increase would not be sufficient to maintain the financial position of the board as they move forward into the year. The board asked Utility Clerk Jenni Burt if it would be possible to have a general idea of the impact of the new increase at the February meeting. Mrs. Burt said she would be able to have a better idea then. With prices again on the rise it was decided that the Board would take a look at the effects of the new increase and make a decision at the February meeting. 
After assuring there was no further business Chairman Blair adjourned the meeting at 5:05.

APPROVED February 18, 2014: 

________________________________________________

KEN BLAIR, CHAIRMAN

________________________________________________

MARIE KELLY, SECRETARY
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